Great Ellingham Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council
held at the recreation centre on Wednesday 18 January 2017 at 7.30pm

In Attendance: Cllr T Betts (Chairman) Cllr T Getley, Cllr S Banks, Cllr J May, Cllr S Mellor, Cllr N Perkins, Cllr G Snelling
Parish Clerk Anne Rayner 
District Councillor Bill Smith 
 4 members of the public
1. Open Forum – An opportunity for any parishioner to speak on parish matters and to hear reports from District and County Councillors, if available – a member of the public asked for further clarification of the parish council’s planning policy. The Chairman confirmed this would be discussed during point 6 on the agenda. Surveyors were noted on Attleborough Rd recently – the reason for their visit is not known. A member of the public mentioned the collapsing verges opposite Breckland Roofing, seemingly aggravated by tractors and other vehicles driving over the verges in order to safely pass the parked vehicles. The Chairman confirmed he will look at the damage and contact highways, if necessary.  
District Councillor Smith reported it likely that Breckland District Council will increase Council Tax this year. Proposals are also continuing relating to bringing previously contracted out services back in house. Councillor Smith mentioned the successful Thetford riverside scheme, including cinema, restaurants and hotel, which is now open. The Local Plan allocates up to 6000 new homes for Thetford. It is hoped that new businesses will be attracted into Norfolk and the Cambridge – Norwich corridor can be exploited , encouraging growth and investment. Finally, Breckland Council have confirmed that they have a five year housing land supply. 
2. To consider apologies for absence – Apologies were received and accepted from Councillor Simpson.  
3. To receive any declarations of interest in any item on the agenda – None to declare. 
4. To confirm the minutes of the meeting of 21 December 2016 – Councillor Mellor asked that the statement attributed to him at item 7 of the minutes have the words “for larger scale development” added to the end. He felt this wording would better reflect his intention. The clerk added the wording “for larger scale development” and the Chairman signed the minutes. 
5. To report matters arising not on the agenda and hear the Chairman’s report – The Chairman had copied his letter to Kerry Foods regarding their travel plan to all Councillors. Following discussion, it was agreed not to raise any additional items in relation to this matter however, the Chairman will point out to Kerry Foods that reference made to turning at the first crossroads in the village should actually be the second set of crossroads. 

The case for the defibrillator has been installed at the Methodist Chapel. Thanks go to Martin Gent for his help. The Chairman will meet with Councillor Perkins after this meeting to discuss training. 
Two further planning decisions notified after the publication of the meeting are: 

3PL/2016/1392/O – Sunny View, Hingham Road – New dwelling and garage – REFUSED

3PL/2016/1357/F – Land corner of Bow Street / Hingham Rd – 4 x 4 bed dwellings - REFUSED
6. To consider guidance received concerning how to consider and comment upon planning applications and to develop a planning policy – The chairman initially asked each Councillor if they were comfortable in viewing plans on-line or would prefer to revert to viewing paper plans. Councillor Snelling asked to revert to paper plans, meaning that Councillors May, Getley, Simpson and Snelling will view the paper plans and the remaining Councillors will access the information online. Some Councillors mentioned that when viewing the documents on line, neighbours comments can be taken into consideration, which was noted. The Chairman also stated that, if the parish council feel they cannot support a planning application, they must submit valid reasons within planning legislation for the reasons why they do not support the application.

The Chairman reported that the clerk had sought advice relating to decision making relating to planning applications. The clarification is as follows: It is important to ensure that the Parish Council and Councillors are operating in a compliant way in an area where there are no hard and fast rules, but should bear in mind the guiding principles covered in the Code of Conduct. Councillors also need to think ahead to applications at a forthcoming meeting, to say to the clerk that they are not sure about what things mean, they need clarity etc and the clerk can then speak to planning officers to obtain all relevant information prior to the meeting. Each Councillor must act objectively in making their views, not just taking each other's views and agreeing / not agreeing without any rationale; Councillors must declare any interests to their fellow Councillors and act appropriately; the process is transparent and - this is one of the most important parts - Councillors do not predetermine themselves by making a decision (or having a closed mind) before the Parish Council meeting itself.
This matter was discussed at some length. Councillor Smith advised he did not believe that the parish council could adopt a blanket policy of not supporting any new development in the village, as this would show pre-determination. 

Councillor Smith suggested that the Breckland Local Plan should be in place by the end of 2017. The settlement boundary for Great Ellingham will show as per the existing boundary but including the preferred sites of Glebe Meadow and the asparagus field. A member of the public asked if it was still likely that planning applications would be submitted for the preferred sites, in light of the housing due at the Orbit Homes site and the Mellor Metals site. Councillor Smith confirmed that those two sites did not count towards the housing allocation as, at that time, Breckland DC did not have a five year land supply. Now that the five year land supply is proven, the Local Plan has weight. 

The parish council confirmed that each application would be considered on its merits and that applications can only either be supported or objected to, in line with planning guidelines. 
7. To hear of planning decisions and other information
a) 3PL/2016/1276/VAR – Land adj, The Bungalow, Attleborough Rd – Variation - Approved 

b) 3PL/2016/1169/F – Greenpiece, Attleborough Rd  – three dwellings – Refused 

c) 3PL/2016/1163/VAR – Long Street – Var. condition 2, amended house types – Approved

d) 3PL/2016/1350/HOU – 87 Long Street – side and rear extension – Approved 

e) 3PL/2016/1386/F – Land south of white House Farm – Withdrawn

f) 3PL/2016/1330/F – Land north of White house Farm - Withdrawn

8. To consider planning applications – None to consider
9. To hear an update relating to the Speedwatch group –  Moved forward to the next agenda, as Councillor Howe-Li-Rocchi was not present. 
10. To receive the financial report and consider the following payments:

The financial report was circulated prior to the meeting – Councillor Mellor noted that the amount of interest income in the “actual v budget” table was 2 pence astray – the figure showing as £3.59 should actually be £3.61. The clerk will amend this. The following payments were unanimously approved: 

	Chq no
	Amount
	Payee
	Notes 

	100502
	£157.09
	A Rayner
	January 2017 salary  

	100503
	£135.00
	D Leech  
	Grass cutting  

	100504
	£  60.00
	D Leech 
	Clock winding 


11. To consider correspondence, including: Nothing to report
12. To consider items from Councillors: 
a) Various highways issues – Councillor Mellor raised various highways issues and Cllr May mentioned the issue of the poor condition of the verges and ditches on Penhill Road. The Chairman encouraged everyone, Councillors and members of the public, to report highways issues via  https://www.fixmystreet.com or directly to the Norfolk County Council highways website https://apps.norfolk.gov.uk/HighwaysDefect/ 

Councillor May mentioned that another person has had their tyre ruined by the sharp raised manhole on Hingham Road. The clerk will send the claim form for the cost of the tyre on to Councillor May. 
To confirm the date of the next meeting as Wednesday 15 February 2017 to be held at the Recreation Centre commencing at 7.30pm. 
There being no further business the meeting closed at 8.35pm
Signed:                                                                                            15 February 2017
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